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Abstract	
	
Introduction	
In	the	last	decades,	the	number	of	people	living	with	chronic	diseases	had	increased,	mainly	due	to	
the	aging	of	the	population.	Such	chronic,	progressive,	life	threatening	and	burdening	diseases,	play	
an	important	role	in	this	new	era	of	palliative	care.		
Despite	 the	 growing	 scientific	 and	 social	 interest	 in	 palliative	 care,	 there	 is	 still	 a	 delay	 in	 the	
identification	of	patients	with	palliative	care	needs.	This	leads	to	a	late	integration	in	a	palliative	care	
network	 and	 consequent	 deprivation	 of	 the	 major	 advantages	 of	 an	 early	 and	 progressive	
integration.	
The	aim	of	this	study	is	to	evaluate	the	role	of	palliative	care	training	and	the	use	of	a	structured	tool,	
in	the	identification	of	the	elderly	population	in	need	of	palliative	care	by	family	physicians.	And	also	
to	conduct	a	prevalence	study	to	further	the	knowledge	about	how	many	elder	people	in	primary	
care	have	the	need	of	a	palliative	care	approach.	
	
Methods	and	analysis	
This	study	protocol	describes	a	primary	care	two-phase	study.	The	first	phase	is	designed	to	access	
the	role	of	palliative	care	 training	and	 the	use	of	a	structured	 tool	 in	 the	accuracy	of	recognizing	
patients	with	palliative	care	needs	by	family	physicians.	A	four-harm	trial	will	be	conducted	to	access	
which	intervention	provides	a	more	accurate	identification	of	patients	with	palliative	care	needs	by	
family	physicians.	
In	 the	second	phase,	once	 the	most	accurate	 identification	strategy	has	been	 found,	a	prevalence	
study	will	be	conducted	in	Center	Healthcare	Administrative	Region,	 in	order	to	identify	geriatric	
patients,	managed	in	primary	care,	who	have	palliative	care	needs	and	try	to	identify	their	care	need	
complexity.	
	
Ethics	and	dissemination	
The	study	will	be	conducted	in	accordance	with	the	principles	expressed	in	the	Declaration	of	
Helsinki.	It	has	full	approval	from	the	Ethics	Committee	of	the	Faculty	of	Health	Sciences,	University	
of	Beira	Interior.	Study	results	will	be	published	in	peer-reviewed	journals	and	presented	at	
national	and	international	conferences.	 

 

Article	Summary	
¨ The	palliative	care	training	program	will	be	structured	according	GPs’	perception	about	

palliative	care	training	needs.	
¨ Development	of	a	tool	the	assess	accuracy	in	the	identification	of	geriatric	patients	with	

palliative	care	needs.	
¨ GPs	will	be	randomized	and	compared	in	a	four-arm	vs	control	trial	to	identify	the	best	

intervention	to	assess	palliative	care	needs.		
¨ The	prevalence	study	will	evaluate	a	representative	sample	of	Health	Region	of	Portugal’s	

geriatric	patients.	
¨ GPs’	sample	will	be	a	convenience	one,	evaluating	those	who	already	are	interested	in	

palliative	care.	

 

 

 



 

 

 

Introduction 

In	the	last	decades,	the	number	of	people	living	with	chronic	diseases	had	increased,	mainly	due	to	
the	aging	of	 the	population,	 leading	 to	an	 increase	 in	dependency	 status	and	entailing	 important	
social	costs.	1	
	
These	chronic,	progressive,	life	threatening	and	burden	diseases,	play	an	important	role	in	this	new	
era	of	Palliative	Care	(PC)	approach.		
	
Most	patients	with	chronic	illness	are	managed	in	primary	care	over	a	long	period	of	time.2General	
Practitioners	 (GP),	 can	 play	 an	 important	 role	 in	 the	 PC	 network.	When	 the	 GP	 is	 involved,	 the	
provision	of	PC	seems	to	improve,	with	benefits	for	both	patients	and	their	families.	3,4	
 
Some	evidence	also	show	that	there	is	a	benefit	in	an	early	integration	of	palliative	care,	following	
global	patient	care	in	several	diseases	5,6,	although	GPs	report	not	having	the	knowledge	and	skills	to	
assess	unmet	needs.	7,8	
 
Side by side with PC training, it is increasingly known that systematic identification tools can improve the 
recognition of patients with PC needs, becoming an	important	strategy	to	provide	an	earlier	palliative	
approach	to	these	patients.	9,10	
	
According	to	a	recent	review,	there	are	several	tools	appropriate	for	primary	care	use	11,	and	the	
SPICTTM	shows	to	be	one	of		most	suitable	for	this	context.	12		
	
The	prevalence	of	elderly	patients	with	palliative	care	needs	can	go	from	8,0-17,3%,	13,14	according	
to	differences	in	the		population	studied	and	tool	used.		
It	seems	to	be	consonant	that	knowing	the	prevalence		and	characteristics	of	patients	that	may	be	in	
risk	of	deteriorating	in	primary	healthcare	can	help	GPs	identify	such	patients	earlier,	help	them	to	
overcome	the	barriers	to	initiate	end-of-life	discussions	conducting	to	a	more	efficient	strategy	to	
achieve	each	patient’s	care	goals.	7,13	

Study Objectives 

The	primary	objective	of	 the	 study	described	 in	 the	protocol	 is	 to	perform	a	 randomized	 trial	 to	
ascertain	 if	 PC	 training	 and	 the	 use	 of	 a	 structured	 tool	 (Portuguese	 version	 of	 SPICTTM)	 15	 can	
improve	GP’s	correct	identification	of	geriatric	patients	with	palliative	care	needs.	
	
Specific	objectives	are	to:		

¨ Perform	a	Clinical	cases	base	PC	training	program	for	GPs,	addressing	the	importance	of	an	
efficient	identification	of	geriatric	patients	managed	in	primary	care.	

¨ Develop	a	Clinical	Cases	Based	Tool	for	Palliative	Care	Identification	(CCB-PCId),	to	evaluate	
the	accurate	identification	of	patients	with	palliative	care	needs	

¨ Assess	 whether	 different	 training	 programs	 and	 a	 structured	 tool	 can	 improve	 GPs	
awareness	to	a	correct	identification	of	geriatric	patients	with	palliative	care	needs.	

¨ Investigate	 the	 real	 prevalence	 and	 characteristics	 of	 primary	 care	 geriatric	 outpatients,	
managed	in	Center	Healthcare	Administrative	Region,	with	PC	needs.	
	

	
Methods	and	analysis	
	
Study	design	



	
The	study	consists	of	two	phases:		

¨ Randomized	trial	with	GPs	to	determine	the	role	of	two	different	training	programs	and	a	
structured	tool	in	the	identification	of	geriatric	patients	with	palliative	care	needs.	

¨ Cross-sectional,	analytical	study	of	the	prevalence	and	patterns	of	geriatric	patients	with	PC	
needs,	managed	in	primary	care	in	Portugal’s	Center	Healthcare	Administrative	Region.	
	

Phase	 I:	 the	 role	 of	 a	 palliative	 care	 training	 program	 and	 of	 a	 structured	 tool	 in	 the	
identification	of	patients	with	palliative	care	needs.	
	
Design	
Randomized	clinical	trial	
	
Setting		
GPs	(fellows	and	specialists)	from	Center	Healthcare	Administrative	Region	will	be	invited	to	take	
part	in	the	study.	Those	who	accept,	will	be	randomized	into	four	harms	(Control	group,	receiving	
only	a	 structured	 tool,	 receiving	standard	PC	 training,	 receiving	clinical	 cases	based	PC	 training).	
Then,	each	group	will	be	given	the	CRB-PCId	before	and	after	 intervention	and	the	scores	will	be	
compared	within	the	group	and	between	groups.	
	
	
Pre-study	procedures		
A	PC	expert	panel	will	take	part	in	two	pre-study	steps:	(i)	The	PC	training	program	and	(ii)	the	CCB-
PCId	construction.	
	
The	PC	training	program	for	primary	care	
According	to	the	results	of	two	online	focus	groups	with	GPs	and	the	PC	expert	panel,	a	PC	training	
program	for	GPs	will	be	built,	focusing	on	the	role	of	GPs	in	the	PC	network,	the	importance	and	the	
knowhow	about	patients	with	palliative	care	needs’	identification.	
	
CCB-PCId	
The	PC	expert	panel	will	build	a	tool,	clinical	record	based,	to	evaluate	the	accuracy	of	palliative	
care	needs	identification.	
This	tool	will	consist	of	a	set	of	clinical	cases	from	fictitious	patients,	some	of	those	in	need	of	
palliative	care	and	others	without,	according	to	the	PC	expert	panel.		
The	accuracy’s	pre	and	after	intervention,	will	be	measured	and	compared	to	evaluate	differences	
within	group	and	between	groups	of	the	randomized	trial.	
	
Sample	size		
From	the	bibliographic	research,	it	was	not	possible	to	infer	the	expected	behavior	in	each	group.	
Thus,	the	sample	was	calculated	according	to	the	Cohen	Tables	16,	for	a	four-harm	comparison,	with	
analysis	of	dichotomous	variables,	with	a	test	power	of	80%	and	a	significance	of	0.05.	A	total	of	45	
GPs	was	obtained	per	group,	making	up	a	minimum	sample	of	180.		
	
	Study	procedures	

This	phase	of	the	study	is	expected	to	start	in	September	2019.	

The	GPs	(fellows	and	specialists)	from	Center	Healthcare	Administrative	Region	will	be	invited	to	
take	 part	 in	 this	 trial.	 The	 invitations	will	 be	 conducted	with	 the	 help	 of	 the	 Center	 Healthcare	
Administrative	 Region	 and	 by	 spreading	 the	 invitation	 in	 some	 general	 practice	 professionals’	
mailing	lists	and	online	platforms.	

First,	GPs	will	be	contacted	and	those	who	accept	to	participate	will	be	randomized	into	one	of	the	
four-harm	 study	 groups	 –	 1.	 Control	 Group,	 2.	 Identification	 tool	 group,	 3.	 Standard	 PC	 training	
(defined	as	a	 standard	PC	 training	model	used	 in	Center	Healthcare	Administrative	Region)	 ,	4	–	
Clinical	cases	based	PC	training.	



	

Standardization	will	be	performed	so	that	GPs	randomization	take	into	account	the	different	inner	
sample	characteristics.	

	
	
	
	
Then,	 each	 group	 will	 be	 asked	 to	 perform	 CCB-PCId	 before	 and	 after	 completing	 the	 group	
intervention:	
	

¨ Control	Group	–	no	intervention;	
¨ Identification	tool	group	–	before	and	after	getting	the	SPICTPT	and	a	short	explanation	on	

how	to	use	it;	
¨ Standard	PC	training	group	–	before	and	after	training	program;		
¨ Clinical	cases	based	PC	training	group	–	before	and	after	training	program;	

	
The	accuracy	on	the	identification	before	and	after	intervention	will	be	compared	within	each	group	
and	between	the	four	groups,	to	determine	which	study	harm	is	the	most	accurate	one.		
	
	
Data	collection		
The	main	investigator	will	be	responsible	to	store	the	data	collected	during	the	trial.	
Besides	 the	 main	 outcome	 of	 this	 phase	 is	 to	 determine	 which	 intervention	 provides	 the	 most	
accurate	identification,	to	control	some	confusing	variables,	it	will	be	collected	some	demographic	
data,	such	as	age,	sex,	place	of	work,	work	experience	(years)	and	previous	training	in	PC.	

Data	will	 be	 electronically	 stored	 in	 a	 database	 specifically	 designed	 for	 this	 study.	 Data	will	 be	
encrypted	and	password	protected.	Information	will	be	treated	in	strict	confidentiality	to	protect	the	
privacy	of	GPs.	 Paper	copies	of	all	informed	consents	will	be	retained	in	a	locked	file,	separate	from	
any	study	data.		

Statistical	analysis		
A	 descriptive	 analysis	 will	 be	 performed	 to	 all	 study	 variables,	 namely	 the	 number	 of	 valid	
observations,	 mean,	 SD,	 median	 and	 range	 for	 quantitative	 variables	 and	 absolute	 and	 relative	
frequencies	for	qualitative	variables	whenever	it	will	be	considered	adequate.	

According	to	previous	reports	13,17,	patients	with	palliative	care	needs	will	be	defined	as	≥2	positive	
general	indicators	or	≥1	positive	disease-specific	indicators	in	the	SPICTPT.	 

Comparisons	between	two	or	more	independent	groups	of	quantitative	variables	will	be	performed	
using	 Pearson’s	 c2	 test	 or	 Fisher’s	 exact	 test,	 analysis	 of	 variance	 (ANOVA)	 or	 non-parametric	
Kruskal-Wallis	test.	All	tests	will	be	two-sided	using	a	significance	level	of	0.05.	Statistical	analysis	
will	be	conducted	using	SPSS	V.24.0	or	higher.	 

Phase	 II:	 prevalence	 of	 palliative	 care	 needs	 and	 care	 need	 complexity	 among	 geriatric	
patients	managed	in	primary	care	in	the	Center	Healthcare	Administrative	Region	–	Portugal	

Design	
Cross-sectional,	analytical	study.		

Setting		

GPs	from	Centre	Healthcare	Administrative	Region,	that	accepted	to	participate	in	phase	I,	will	be	
asked	to	screen	geriatric	patients	in	their	files	to	determine	the	prevalence	of	geriatric	patients	with	
PC	needs	and	their	care	need	complexity	in	Centre	Healthcare	Administrative	Region.	



Sample	size	 
According	to	Center	Healthcare	Administrative	Region’s	Local	health	profile	201718,	there	are	
402471	individuals	aged	65	or	more.	This	value	was	assumed	as	these	individuals	were	all	
managed	in	primary	care	to	maximize	the	sample	size. 

Since	the	prevalence	of	geriatric	patients	managed	in	primary	care	with	palliative	care	needs	varies	
greatly	across	research	literature,	a	prevalence	of	50%	was	assumed	in	order	to	maximize	the	sample	
size.	For	the	study	to	be	able	to	estimate	a	95%	CI	for	the	prevalence	of	geriatric	patients	managed	
in	primary	care	with	palliative	care	needs	with	a	maximum	precision	error	of	2.5%,	a	total	of	1531	
patients	should	be	screened. 

To	safeguard	a	30%	dropout	rate,	each	of	the	180	GPs	will	be	asked	to	evaluate	at	least	13	of	their	
clinical	 files’	managed	 geriatric	 patients.	 This	 data	may	 be	 recalculated	 according	 to	 the	 phase	 I	
sample	dropout,	always	granting	the	minimal	required	sample	size.	
	
Study	procedures		
According	to	phase	I	results,	the	most	accurate	intervention	will	be	available	to	all	GPs,	to	maximize	
their	identification’s	capacity.	

Then,	all	GPs	recruited	will	be	asked	to	participate	in	a	cross-sectional,	analytical	study	with	three	
aims:	

¨ Determine	 the	 prevalence	 of	 geriatric	 patients	 with	 palliative	 care	 needs	 managed	 in	
primary	care	in	Center	Healthcare	Administrative	Region;	

¨ Determine	these	patients	care	need	complexity	applying	a	translated	version	of	IDC-Pal19;	
¨ Determine	demographic	and	clinical	characteristics	of	these	patients.	

Each	GP	will	be	asked	to	evaluate	at	least	9	patients	from	his	clinical	file,	according	to	a	convenience	
sample	built	with	patients	undergoing	for	a	medical	evaluation	during	a	determined	period.		

Patients	 willing	 to	 participate	 in	 the	 study	 must	 give	 written	 informed	 consent	 and	 present	
willingness	and	ability	to	comply	with	the	study	requirements.	Participants	will	be	excluded	if	they	
are	 acutely	 unwell	 or	 refuse	 to	 participate.	 Every	 patient	 aged	 above	 65	 years	 old,	 accepting	 to	
participate,	will	be	admitted	for	screening. 

Data	collection		
GPs	will	 be	 responsible	 for	 collecting	 all	 data	 about	 each	 patient	 during	 their	 consultations	 and	
through	the	completion	of	a	paper	questionnaire	developed	specifically	for	this	study.		
The	geriatric	patients’	palliative	care	needs	will	be	assessed	using	the	knowledge	of	GPs	enrolled	
(attending	they	have	all	received	PC	training	program)	and	using	the	SPICTPT	according	to	phase	I	
defined	parameters.	
The	patients’	care	need	complexity	will	be	screened	according	to	ICD-Pal	translated	tool	results.	This	
screening	will	only	be	conducted	to	patients	with	positive	palliative	care	needs	screening.	
Patients’	demographic	and	clinical	characteristics	as	age,	sex,	residence	area,	living	situation,	main	
underlying	disease	and	current	care	services	will	also	be	recorded.	
Data	will	 be	 electronically	 stored	 in	 a	 database	 specifically	 designed	 for	 this	 study.	 Data	will	 be	
encrypted	and	password	protected.	Information	will	be	treated	in	strict	confidentiality	to	protect	the	
privacy	of	patients.	 Paper	copies	of	all	informed	consents	will	be	retained	in	a	locked	file,	separate	
from	any	study	data.		
	
Statistical	analysis		
A	 descriptive	 analysis	 will	 be	 performed	 to	 all	 study	 variables,	 namely	 the	 number	 of	 valid	
observations,	 mean,	 SD,	 median	 and	 range	 for	 quantitative	 variables	 and	 absolute	 and	 relative	
frequencies	for	qualitative	variables	whenever	it	will	be	considered	adequate.	
Prevalence	of	geriatric	patients	with	PC	needs	will	be	calculated	together	with	corresponding	95%	
CI.		
Moreover,	the	prevalence	of	geriatric	patients	with	PC	needs	will	be	estimated	by	subgroups,	namely	
gender,	age,	residence	area,	main	underlying	disease	and	current	care	services.	



Univariate	analysis	will	be	conducted	to	study	the	associations	between	those	characteristics	and	PC	
needs	 using	 χ2	 test	 (qualitative	 characteristics)	 or	 T	 test/Mann-Whitney	 (quantitative	
characteristics).		
All	tests	will	be	two-sided	using	a	significance	level	of	0.05.	Statistical	analysis	will	be	con-	ducted	
using	SPSS	V.24.0	or	higher.		
	
	
Ethics	and	dissemination	
The	 study	 will	 be	 conducted	 in	 accordance	 with	 the	 principles	 expressed	 in	 the	 Declaration	 of	
Helsinki.	It	has	full	approval	from	the	Ethics	Committee	of	the	Faculty	of	Health	Sciences,	University	
of	Beira	Interior.	Study	results	will	be	published	in	peer-reviewed	journals	and	presented	at	national	
and	international	conferences.		
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